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Minutes of Western Isles District Salmon Fisheries Board meeting 

 14th November 2023 at 2pm.

Croft Suite Caladh Inn and Via Zoom

Present: 
Jason Laing (Clerk to the Board)

Dickon Green (Uig Lodge)
Gail Tunnah (Finsbay)

Malcolm Macphail (Soval)

Richard Kershaw (Soval)
Donnie Macdonald (Rodel)
Kenny Maclennan (Carloway)

Donnie Whiteford (Garynahine)

Chris Macrae (Eishken)

Robert Stewart (Aline)
Alex Davies (Aline)
Craig Ross (Scaliscro)
Iain Roxburgh (Gress AA)

Richard Davies (OHFT)

Paul Hopper (OHFT)
Finlay Mackinnon (Borve Lodge)

Heather Macrae (L&HDMD)

Rebecca Kimber-Danger (Scaliscro)

Apologies 
Innes Morrison (Amhuinnsuidhe and Morsgail)
Mark Macdonald (NatueScot)

Victor Beamish (Grimersta)

George Morris (Finsbay)
Cathra Kelliher (Borve Lodge)

Chairman’s Introduction
Dickon Green welcomed everyone and thanked all for attending. He talked about the poor fishing season that Western Isles Fisheries had in 2023 but also highlighted some positives, namely good freshwater habitat and healthy numbers of juveniles shown in recent electrofishing surveys.
He thanked the Clerk to the Board and the WIDSFB steering group for their input, and also thanked OHFT for all the work they do.  

Update from the Clerk to the Board
Jason Laing updated the meeting on the current situation with the Board finances which look healthy. Some levies are still to be collected and payments to OHFT still to be made but the Board look to be in good position going forward. He told the meeting that the first payment of £1800 towards the PHD on the newly identified and highly transmissible strain of Saprolegnia had been made, as previously agreed by the Board.
He mentioned that the Board had appointed one new warranted water bailiff since the previous meeting and that there were now 25 warranted bailiffs in the Western Isles.

He then updated on the lack of audited accounts for the previous year which was due to absence of the accountant due to illness. He said that for this reason the annual meeting of proprietors would have to take place later in the financial year once accounts were finalised, where they and the annual report would be approved. 
1) Review of the 2022 season
Dickon asked the meeting for their views on the 2022 season.
Most Fisheries had suffered from poor conditions and lack of water as well as a lack of fish, which in turn had led to reduced interest from anglers and less angling effort.
A few fisheries seemed to have had a reasonable year, namely Gress and Eisken but on the whole, a poor season. While reports from elsewhere in Scotland were mixed the general impression seems to be that it was a poor run throughout much of the country.

Sea Trout numbers were also discussed with some fisheries having a reasonable run in 2023.

Predation by seals and dolphins was also mentioned as being a major problem in many areas of the Western Isles this season.  

2) Bailiffing and enforcement
Donnie Whiteford said 2023 had been the quietest season he could remember in terms of poaching effort. He mentioned the fact that the Board had been unable to secure an extra person to assist with bailiffing had turned out to be a blessing in disguise as they would have had so little to do. It was noted however that this was down to a very specific set of circumstances and is not necessarily an indication of how things will be in future seasons. With this in mind, Donnie Macdonald proposed and Richard Kershaw seconded that £10,000 be ringfenced for bailiffing and enforcement for 2024 and this was unanimously agreed. This is to be used specifically for the recruitment of an extra watcher and additional sea patrols.

Donnie highlighted the extra assistance given by Marine Scotland with monitoring the coast for illegal gill nets in Loch Roag, and that this was likely to continue in June and July of 2024.
AP: Donnie to speak to Bill Whyte about possible sea patrols using his boat for additional sea patrols in 2024
3) Members Interests
No new interests were declared. 
4) Update from Richard Davies and Paul Hopper on OHFT
Paul Hopper updated the meeting on the situation regarding aquaculture. 

He said that while there had been some gill health issues in Loch Roag, it had not been too bad and there had been no major problems. He highlighted the better communications between the aquaculture companies and wild fish interest locally.
He said that a licence was now in place to move wild fish in Loch Roag fisheries in the event of the EAP (emergency action plan) being triggered by low water conditions in the future. 

He briefed on the first year of monitoring in Loch Erisort as part of the EMP and said that teething problems had meant only a small sample was achieved but would be better going forward.

There are still problems agreeing a suitable monitoring strategy with Bakkafrost at the Plocrapool site due to the difficulties in achieving a large enough sample size and discussions were ongoing.
He said that Michael Hill had asked if OHFT could do some monitoring in North Uist. he said OHFT had identified two sites and got a good sample at both so now need to decide which site to select for future monitoring. 

He then briefed on the proposed Northland power offshore windfarm development. He said that initial discussions had taken place but none since then (until very recently) and they had missed the chance to liaise with OHFT and Adam Piper to include more monitoring of Sea Trout and salmon smolts as part of the tagging programme that has taken place. He said that there were significant concerns about the scoping report, including the fact that it states it avoids salmon migratory routes, but these have not been identified, also does not consider other concerns such as the possibility of the development acting as an artificial reef and attracting more predators.
He then told the meeting that WIDSFB had been consulted on a planning application for a significant increase in biomass at Stulaigh South in Uist, and that in discussion with OHFT the Board had lodged an objection. The Board has been in discussion with MOWI regarding this and had been asked to consider withdrawing their objection but at this stage Paul recommended that the objection should stand and those present agreed.
He told the meeting that the smolt tagging programme had successfully continued this year, but that this was the last year it would happen. 

He then briefed on the measures that OHFT have taken to assist fisheries in preventing the newly identified strain of Saprolegnia from reaching the Outer Hebrides, namely advice and distribution of Virkon to disinfect tackle used in mainland rivers.

Richard Davies them gave a more in-depth overview of the Saprogenia strain, which it has now been ascertained spreads far more quickly than any previously identified strains. He stressed the importance of educating river managers and anglers on measures to be taken to prevent the spread of this, advising that tackle be disinfected and that no landing nets be allowed to be brought by visiting anglers.
He told the meeting that a PHD student has now been put in place to study this further and there will be periodic updates. 
AP: WIDSFB to liaise with FMS about best practice to prevent Saprolegnia spread. 
Paul Hopper then showed the meeting a graph showing good and increasing numbers of fry from some electrofishing sites over several years. He said that this was an indication of healthy freshwater populations and cause to remain optimistic after a difficult season. 

Richard Davies added that sea survival is poor at the moment compared to the 1970’s and 80’s but this has been cyclical historically and is down to the surfaced temperature of the sea.

He then told the meeting that the OHFT articles were being amended to change the way the Trust can appoint Trustees.
He then thanked the Board for it’s continued financial support of OHFT.

Paul Hopper briefed on the new Hebrides fishing website that OHFT has been developing and is now up and running but still being updated and added to. Representatives of both the Trust and Board had previously met with Will Draper, the Head of Fishpal, and Gail Tunnah, also of Fishpal to discuss ways of working together going forward. Gail Tunnah said that Fishpal were very happy to help in any way they could, including getting the information on Saprolegnia better distributed. 

Paul Hopper said that OHFT had had a very busy year and thanked estates and angling clubs for all their help with the survey work. 

5) AOB

Richard Kershaw asked that extra mic / speaker facilities be provided for future meetings as those on Zoom sometimes struggled to hear what was being said. The clerk agreed to action this.
Donnie Macdonald told the meeting that Loch Langabhat on the Obbe system was now free of aquaculture, and that he had applied for a grant to repair the Millpool dam, add a camera and improve Redds.
Paul Hopper mentioned that Scaliscro were looking at the option of stocking and that initial surveys had taken place and found no significant salmon DNA or juvenile salmon and on that basis is would be considered a restoration project. Rebecca Kimber-Danger said that Scaliscro were keen to progress this at the earliest opportunity.
Kenny Maclennan told the meeting that several estates on the West side of Lewis have come together to liaise with the developer of the Northland offshore wind proposal and were looking at ways it could benefit the local communities. He said he could raise the Boards concerns about the project during discussions with the developer.

Date of Next Meeting
The provisional date for the next meeting of the WIDSFB was set for Tuesday 5th March 2024 at 2pm, and that this will also incorporate the annual meeting of proprietors.
Venue TBC but it was agreed that meeting in person with options for virtual attendance was the preferred option.
These minutes were approved and have been signed by:

Dickon Green
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Jason Laing
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